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TDC Minutes

February 19, 2009
Council Chamber
City Hall @ St. James

Meeting Convened:  10:10 a.m.

Meeting Adjourned: 11:50 a.m.

Council President  Ronnie Fussell 
Council Member Michael Corrigan-Excused
Council Member Daniel Davis 
Sonny Bhikha
Vicki Bridges-Excused
Jim Ewing

Henry Fonde

Fred Pozin
Steven Smith 
Annette R. Hastings, Executive Director

Janice Billy, Assistant Council Auditor

Jim McCain, Asst. General Counsel

John Reyes, President, Visit Jacksonville
Others Present:    

David Reese, President, FFCG; Larry Walters, VP Marketing, Visit Jacksonville; Mike Sharkey,  Daily Record; Lyndsay Rossman, Visit Jacksonville;  Councilman Rick Knight, Jacksonville Beach; Rick Catlett, President, Gator Bowl Association; Mike Miller, JTA; Councilman Kevin Hyde, Jacksonville City Council; Michael Bouda, Executive Director, Jacksonville Sports & Entertainment Board;  Sarah Horn, Office of  Special Events; Todd Roobin, Jacksonville Film & Television Office; Kathy Horak, Perfect English;  Erik Dellenback, Gator Bowl Association; Donald Harris, Chairman, Visit Jacksonville; Bishop L. Hall, MWUGL; Jennifer Peterson, Florida’s First Coast of Golf; Michael Feit, Order of Eastern Star; Rick Granger,  UNF Assistant Athletic Director; Richard Gropper, UNF Athletics Department; Jean Davis, FCCJ;  Mae White, JTB Fairfield Inn Suites; Beth Buzzo,  JTB Best Western; Lisa Crowell, Marriott Hotels; Mr. Greg Hutton, Director of Media & Public Relations, US Club Soccer; Mr. John Borozzi, Director of Membership Services, US Club Soccer; Jay Monahan, Executive Director, TPC; Council Member John Crescimbeni, Jacksonville City Council.
Call to Order:
Chair, Ronnie Fussell, called the meeting to order at 10:10 a.m., noting the presence of a quorum.   
Review of Minutes;

The minutes from the TDC Meeting of November 20, 2008, were distributed for review.  As no changes were suggested, it was moved and seconded that the minutes be approved as submitted.  Approved 7 -0.
Application Presentations: 
1.      
            Jacksonville Jazz Festival  2009 

                        Presenter:                  Michael Bouda, Executive Director
                                                            Sports & Entertainment Board
                        Date:              

May 23-25, 2009 (Memorial Day Weekend)
Location:       
Downtown Businesses, Snyder Memorial

                                    Hemming Plaza, Laura Street, Jacksonville Landing
Grant Amount:
    $50,000.00
Room Nights:            Guarantee: 180 room nights/Project: 200      

                        Funds Use:      
Direct Mail Brochure  Promotional Piece
Discussion:
· Mr. Michael Bouda came before the TDC and made the presentation for Jacksonville Jazz Festival 2009 on behalf of Ms. Theresa Price, Manager, Office of Special Events.
· Mr. Bouda  stated that the Jacksonville Jazz Festival will now be held annually over Memorial Day Weekend starting this year and this  should help increase room nights by  having a date certain each year to plan around. In addition,  the venue has been moved to various downtown locations to create a street festival atmosphere.  This would  promote the downtown area  hotels, shops, and restaurants. 

· Mr. Bouda stated that the funds were to be used for a direct mail marketing promotional piece which would go  to 27,000 target homes in the Southeast.
· Mr. Bhikha stated that  the Jazz Festival  was scheduled on the same weekend as Springing the Blues and the date had to be changed.

·  Mr. Pozin expressed concern over cost of the mailing  and marketing of event.

· Mr. Ewing questioned  the  total room night count being so  low. Mr. Bouda stated he agreed but used the example of July 4th weekend that with the right  promotion and packaging there was the potential for this event  to produce the same results of increased room nights.  This would be a long term investment in downtown.
· Mr. Fonde stated he had brought this idea of regional promotion  with a mail-out brochure to  Ms. Price about 3 years ago,  and noted this brochure was not the same design.   He supported  changes to move this from a local jazz festival to a   regional jazz festival.   Mr. Fonde asked if a track record  of room nights from other cities like Savannah was available.  Sarah Horn, Office of Special Events, said they would research the matter and bring back the findings. 

· Mr. Reyes stated, per focus groups done in Atlanta that Jacksonville was noted for its events and golf.  He supported  the concept of growing the event and did not want to miss the opportunity to promote this Jacksonville product.    He said that  Visit Jacksonville would assist in packaging the event. 
· Mr. Bhikha was in agreement to create packages.  He  asked what the scope of the mailing list and market was.   Mr. Bouda stated it was not a local mail-out but going to the Southeast region.  

· A motion was made and seconded to amend the grant amount  and reduce it to $25,000.00.   It was the recommendation of the TDC that the  conditions of the grant were to submit a revised marketing plan  to include packaging of the event to increase  room nights and the plan would be reviewed  by  Mr. Reyes for submittal to  the TDC. Approved 6-1(C/M Davis).

· Being no further discussion a motion was made to approve  the grant  as amended with conditions. 
Recommendation of TDC:

A motion was made and seconded to amend the grant  amount and award a maximum TDC grant of $25,000.00  with  documented room night, with the conditions that a revised marketing plan to include packaging of the event be reviewed by Mr. Reyes and submitted to the TDC prior to  funds being  allocated.  Approved 7-0.
2.                    Cooperative Beaches Trolley Summer Service 2009

                        Presenter:                  Council Member Rick Knight, City of Jacksonville Beach


                 
            Council Member Kevin Hyde, Jacksonville City Council


Date:               
May 22, 2009 Memorial Day Weekend through

September 7, 2009   Labor Day Weekend Service
Location:       

Jacksonville Beaches
Grant Amount:
     $25,000.00
Room Nights:            Guarantee/Project   TBD Ridership Report 2008   
                        Funds Use:                 
Transportation Cost for JTA Beaches Trolley Service
Discussion:
· Jacksonville City Council Member  Kevin Hyde made the presentation of behalf of the City of Jacksonville Beach.  Council Member Art Graham had formed   the Beaches Trolley Task Force and asked Council Member Hyde to chair the taskforce.  The mission had grown out of the taskforce to expand the  schedule of operation from Memorial Day Weekend  through Labor Day Weekend with trolley service on Friday, Saturday, and Sunday.  The reason for the funding request was the pilot program in summer of 2008 had been funded by the JTA.  The JTA had reduced the funding available for the trolley service  for 2009.  If funding is not approved then the service would have to be amended.
· Councilman Rick Knight of Jacksonville Beach spoke in favor of  the  trolley service as it was well received by visitors and business owners at  Jacksonville Beach last summer.  
· Mr. Pozin expressed his concern that  the issue of  parking, not tourism, was the reason for the trolley services based on articles he had read.  He asked for clarification in the budget regarding ridership income.
· Council Member Hyde stated  they were going from a free to a fee based and the details of an amended budget were still in the planning stages with the JTA and the rates.  
· Mr. Bhikha expressed his support for the service and was confident that sponsorships would increase and funding would be coming from all areas.
· Mr. Ewing saw the value of using TDC funding but wanted a way of evaluating and tracking the percent of those who stayed in hotels and used the day passes or purchased ticket from hotels.
· Mr. Reyes noted  that product “value process” is important in this economic downturn and this was a way for hotels to add value.  Mr. Reyes stated that he would work with group to have a track-ability post report per the request of the TDC. Mr. Pozin stated his opposition to giving TDC funding at the level requested.
· Mr. Fonde made a motion to amend the funding to $12,500.00.
· Mr. Ewing asked for a condition that there be a tracking system and valid data report submitted. Mr. Pozin would support it if a tracking system was required .
· A motion was made and seconded to amend the grant amount to $12,500.00 with the condition of submission of a tracking and data report  to include documentation of  room nights and visitor  ridership..  Approved 7-0.
· Being no further discussion a motion was made to approve  the funding as amended with conditions. 
Recommendation of TDC:    

A motion was made and seconded  to amend and approve  a  maximum grant amount of the  $12,500,00 with a report of  documentation of  visitor ridership and room nights.  Approved 7-0.

3.      
North Florida Invitational Osprey Challenge 2009

(The A-Sun Conference Championships @ UNF) 

                        Presenter:                 Mr. Richard Gropper
                                                           UNF Director of Athletics

                        Date: 
                        March 5-7, April 18, May 15-16, 2009
Location:       

Hodges Stadium @UNF Campus
Grant Amount:
     $50,000.00

Room Nights:            Guarantee 3,900 @ $12.82 per room night



Project      6,000 @ $ 8.33 per room night

Room Night Rebate: $10.00 per room night


            Funds Use:      
           Marketing Promotion Sports, Event Expenses

Discussion:
· Mr. Richard Gropper, UNF Athletic Department, made the presentation.  A handout was given to the TDC members of the Hodges Stadium facility.  Mr. Gropper noted it had been a ten year  project at the cost of  $5 million.  It is ranked as one of the top five facilities in the country by the IWAF.  An economic impact  for this facility is between twenty and thirty million dollars per a study done by Paul Mason, UNF.  The funding request is for the North Florida Invitational Osprey Challenge A-Sun Conference Championship at the University of North Florida which will be a series of three tournaments.  They have partnership hotels  for these three events at Hodges Stadium and a tracking system for the room nights. 
· Mr. Pozin stated he had visited the facility.  He asked for clarification in the budget of how the amount of $10,000.00 was calculated based on $10.00 per room night rebate and not $39,000.00.  Mr. Rick Granger, Assistant Athletic Director, stated that this was based on partnership hotels for the 3 events of 1,000 room nights.  Hotel  room  nights for the track meet  would be coming from other hotel properties which would not be giving a rebate to UNF. Mr. Pozin asked that a tracking method be used for those hotels outside the block of partner hotels. Mr. Granger  stated they would be using team  registration form   that requested name of hotel, number of rooms, and number of nights they would be staying.  
· Mr. Bhikha stated he had done a site visit to the facility.  He asked for clarification if this would be a one time request for $50,000.00 for TDC funds to support these three events. Mr. Gropper  noted that the facility had been completed just  six months ago and that  with any further requests they would come back with hard numbers.  The facility had the potential of attracting national and international events.   They would be working with  Visit Jacksonville and the JEDC and bring back a report.  
· Mr. Reyes supported the funding based on the product.  The TDC funding would not be going to downtown but to help the hotels on the Southside  and Baymeadows.  This is new business and is  a springboard of athletic events with the potential of a Request for Proposals (RFP)  for the Olympic trails.  Mr. Reyes stated that this was a good investment of the bed tax.   
· Being no further discussion, motion was made to award the funding as presented with the tracking and documentation of room nights.
Recommendation of TDC:                       

A motion was made and seconded to approve a maximum TDC award grant for $50,000.00 at $8.33  per room night  with documentation and tracking  of room nights for the three tournaments, with condition that grant funds be used for marketing promotions for tournaments..  Approved 7-0.

4.                     US Club Soccer National VIII Cup 2009 (Jacksonville Region C) 
                        Presenter:
            Mr. Greg Hutton, Director of Media & Public Relations 

                                                            Mr. John Borozzi, Director of Membership Services





            US Club Soccer
Date:              

May 23-25, 2009 (Memorial Day Weekend)
Location:       

Patton Park
Grant Amount:
     $8,500.00
Room Nights: 
Guarantee 1,000 @ $8.50 per room night

Project      1,600 @ $5.31 per room night

                        Room Night Rebate: $12.50 per room night + 10% Anthony Travel
Discussion:
· Mr. Borozzi made the presentation on behalf of US Club Soccer.  The event had  a 14% growth increase last year with 1,600 room nights.   This is the fifth year it has been held in Jacksonville.   
· Mr. Pozin did not support the funding as requested and recommended that due to the profit of the company and room night rebate the funding not be approved. 
· Mr. Bhikha asked for clarification of Anthony Travel and if it was associated with the US Club Soccer, Inc.  Mr. Borozzi stated that it was not associated with or a part of the company but was commissioned to book hotel rooms. Mr. Bhikha had concerns regarding the room night rebate and the number of years the event has been coming for TDC funding. 
· Mr. Bhikha wanted all future room night commissions to be researched by Executive Director.  It was also recommended that any   rebate be consider and become part of the funding ask.  Mr. Reyes suggested some type of a sliding scale to determine amount. 
· Mr. Fonde stated it was a good investment  and made a motion to grant the funding  and change the amount to $5.00 per room night with documentation of room nights.
· Being no further discussion a motion was made to amend the  grant  funding  to $5.00 per room night up to a maximum award of $8,500.00.
Recommendation of TDC:                       

A motion was made and seconded to  amend and approve a maximum TDC award grant of $8,500.00, at $5.00 per documented room night, with condition the funds be used for regional  marketing and promotion.  Approved 6-1 (Pozin).
5.
            139th Annual Grand Session of M.W.U.G.L     

                        Presenter: 

Bishop Hall, District Deputy Grand Master






Most Worshipful Union Grand Lodge

           

Date:              

March 27-April 4, 2009

Location:       

Wyndham 

Grant Amount:
     $12,000.00

Room Nights:            Guarantee 1,485 @ $8.08 per room night



Project      1,650 @ $7.27 per room night


Room Night Rebate:  None
Funds Use:                 Transportation Southbank Hotels/Advertising Florida Star 

Discussion:
· Bishop Hall made the presentation on behalf of the Most Worshipful Union Grand Lodge. Bishop Hall stated that the Wyndham host hotel room block had been filled and that they were seeking additional room blocks from Extended Stay and the Hampton Inn.  Delegations from the Virgin Islands, Belize, and France have registered to attend the Grand Session.  The funding will be used for transportation from the hotels to the venue and for regional advertising in the Florida Star.   
· Being no further discussion a motion was made to approve the grant as presented.
Recommendation of TDC:                       

A motion was made and seconded to approve a maximum award grant of $12,000.00, at $7.27 per documented room night, with the condition that the funds be used for transportation  and advertising.  Approved 7-0.

6.                     Florida Order of Eastern Star 104th Annual Session 2009      

                        Presenter: 

Mr. Michael Feit, Committee Chairman
             


Date:              

April 21-25, 2009
Location:       

Wyndham/Crowne Plaza 

Grant Amount:
     $10,800.00

Room Nights:             Guarantee 1,825   @ $5.92 per room night




 Project      1,900+ @ $5.68 per room night


Room Night Rebate:  None
                        Funds Use:                 Bus Transportation Southbank Hotels to Prime Osborn
Discussion:

· Mr. Michael Feit made the presentation on behalf of the Florida Chapter Order of the Eastern Star.  The funding request has been reduced from last year to reflect that the transportation will be from two hotels instead of four as in previous year.  At the present time all the rooms at the Wyndham are  booked for the conference. 
· Mr. Ewing inquired regarding the conference location sites  for the future.  Mr. Feit stated it was a two year contract and the organization would be voting on a proposed site for 2010-2011.  He had submitted a proposal for  it to be held in Jacksonville for those years. 

· Mr. Reyes supported funding the Eastern Star because it  had been a good customer and had been dedicated to the Prime Osborn Convention Center as the site in the past and supported booking in the future.
· Being no further discussion a motion was made to approve the grant as presented.
Recommendation of TDC:

A motion was made and seconded to approve a maximum award grant of $10,800.00, at $5.68 per documented room night, with the condition that the funds be used for bus transportation between hotels and the Prime Osborn Convention Center. Approved 7-0.

7.
          20th International Conference on Teaching & Learning 2009
                        Presenter:  
               Ms. Jean Davis, Project Coordinator

                                               FCCJ Foundation 


            Date:                          April 13-17, 2009           


Location:       

Hyatt Regency
Grant Amount:
     $3,500.00 
Room Nights:            Guarantee/Project 425 @ $8.24 per room night



Room Night Rebate: None
Funds Use:      
     Marketing E-Mail Broadcast

Discussion:
· Ms. Jean Davis made the presentation on behalf of the Florida Community College of Jacksonville Foundation.  The funding request would be used to market the event nationally and internationally  with an e-mail broadcast to college professionals.   

· Mr. Bhikha asked why the room nights, guaranteed and projected, were down from previous years.  Ms. Davis stated that it was down due to the economy, reduced college funding and trouble with state budgets for educational institutions.  Ms. Davis noted that 10-15% of the attendees would be coming from out of the country.

· Being no further discussion a motion was made to approve the grant as presented.

Recommendation of TDC:

A motion was made and seconded to approve a maximum award grant of $3,500.00, at $8.24 per documented room night, with the condition that the funds be used for international and national marketing.  Approved 7-0.

8.
           Gator Bowl Association/ACC Football Championship 2007   
                       Presenter:  
                 Rick Catlett, Gator Bowl  Association President 

             
Date:              

December 9, 2007

                        Location:                    Jacksonville Municipal Stadium
Grant Amount:
     $215,000.00

                        Funds Use:                 ACC Ticket Guarantee 

Discussion:
· Mr. Rick Catlett stated he was here  to make the request  per  Jacksonville City Council Ordinance 2008-1019-E stating that the sponsor shall approach the Tourist Development Council for the remaining $215,000.00. Mr. Catlett noted that the ACC Championship Games were a partnership between the City of Jacksonville, State of Florida, Gator Bowl Association, and the TDC.  
· Council Member Davis stated he had  supported the legislation for  the  funding request along with  Council President Fussell and  Council Member Corrigan at the City  Council meeting for  the additional $215,000.00 be appropriated from the TDC.

· Council Member Crescimbeni was recognized by  Chairman Fussell to speak to the matter. Council Member Crescimbeni stated he supported the legislation relative to   where the funding was to come from  at City Council.  His point of order was regarding the section 3 of the ordinance which required audited financial statements required prior to reimbursement.  Mr. Catlett stated he was not aware of that and would submit the required audit documentation to Council President Fussell for distribution.  
· Mr. Fonde stated it was a moral obligation to grant funding based on prior commitment of the City and TDC.

· Being no further discussion a motion was made to approve the grant as presented and with conditions outlined in Ordinance 2008-1019-E.
· Ms. Janice Billy, Assistant Council Auditor, asked that the funds be approved out of the TDC Contingency Fund 2008-2009.
Recommendation of TDC:

A motion was made and seconded to approve a maximum award grant of $215,000.00. The funds are to be disbursed to  the Atlantic Coast Conference (ACC ) at the request of the Gator Bowl Association  for ticket guarantee  reimbursement for the ACC Championship  Game 2007  after  all conditions outlined in Ordinance 2008-1019-E have been met.   The funds are to be taken out of the TDC Contingency Fund 2008-2009. Approved 7-0.

9.

The PLAYERS Downtown Experience 2009

                  Presenter:  

John Reyes, President, Visit Jacksonville


Date:                           May 6-10, 2009



Location:                    Downtown Jacksonville Landing 



Room Nights:             Minimum 8,500/9,050 average room night production


           TDC Grant Amount:  $39,000.00 TDC Grant Fund


                               $26,000.00 CVB Grant  Fund 2008-2009


           Funds Use:                  Event Logistics Production/Advertising 
Discussion:
· Mr. Reyes made the presentation for TDC  funding for the Downtown Experience 2009.  Visit Jacksonville will be partnering with downtown hotels to package the event in order to increase hotel occupancy rate.  Mr. Reyes stated the CVB grant would be used to promote this key event  with theme advertising and on the golf channel.  This is a long term plan and a key element to building event.

· Mr. Jay Monahan, Executive Director of the TPC,  stated  this is a “Flagship” event and they wanted to partner with City of Jacksonville and  Visit Jacksonville to put Jacksonville in the best light possible in promoting The PLAYERS.
· Being no further discussion a motion was made to approve the grant as presented.

Recommendation of TDC:

A motion was made and seconded to approve a maximum award grant of $39,000.00, per documented room nights, with the condition that the funds be used for event logistic productions. The funds are to come out  of the TDC Grant Fund for  the advertising and marketing.  The additional grant amount for $26,000.00 is to come out of the CVB Grant Fund 2008-2009 with the conditions the funds be used for marketing and advertising. Approved 7-0.

Other Business:

President’s Report:                                                    John Reyes,   Visit Jacksonville President 

· Mr. Reyes distributed the Performance Measurement Summary Report for the FY 2008-2009 1st Quarter Report year-to-date, which covered sales, marketing, and TDC budget measurements year-to-date information.
· Mr. Reyes  submitted  Visit Jacksonville President’s Report which covered:
· Southwest Airlines  & Delta In-Flight Magazine
·  Performance Measurement Summary
· 2009 National Hotel Occupancy/Smith Travel STR Report
· Cruise Ship Tourism

· Medical Tourism

· Mr. Reyes gave an update on the status of the proposal for a portal entry website for a Jacksonville event calendar website.   He will be meeting with the Florida Times Union to discuss how this could be utilized with www.Jacksonville.com event calendar and will bring a report back to the TDC at the quarterly meeting in May.
· Mr. Reyes submitted the following encumbrance requests  from the CVB Convention Fund 2008-2009:
· 40th Southern Area Conference of Links, Inc, May 12-17, 2009.  Amount of request submitted to be encumbered was $6,000.00 for pre-marketing. 
· Florida Conference of Circuit Judges Reception Sponsorship/2008 Post Promo. Amount of request submitted to be encumbered was $2,500.00.
Discussion:
· Mr. Pozin stated that based  on the report and the present state of the economy as it relates to tourism that there should be consideration given for using the contingency fund for promoting and marketing Jacksonville as a tourist destination.  He made the recommendation that  up to a million dollars be used to get out the name of Jacksonville.
· Chairman Fussell asked Mr. Pozin and his subcommittee to come up with a recommendation of what needs to be done and bring back a subcommittee report at the TDC meeting in May.
TDC Financial Report
:                                                  Janice Billy, Assistant Council Auditor 

· Ms. Billy   distributed for review the TDC Financial Report for January 31, 2009. The amount of bed tax collected in January was $358,177.08.  Comparison of collections for last twelve months to prior twelve months was 1.80%.
Florida’s First Coast of Golf Report:                                    David W. Reese, FFCG President       
David Reese, President of Florida’s First Coast of Golf (FFCG), submitted a written                        updated report to the TDC covering January and February 2009.
· Duval Golf Tourism Room & Rounds (Florida Sports Foundation Model)
· Advertising Response (from all sources)
· Website Statistics Visitation
· Media Equivalencies of Value & Circulation
· Travel Impact & Economic Impact Reporting Standards
Gator Bowl   Association Report                   Rick Catlett, Gator Bowl Association President                                                       
Mr. Catlett, President of the Gator Bowl Association,   distributed information covering the occupancy and rate statistics for Duval County and a 2009 Konica Minolta Gator Bowl Game by the Numbers report which stated that the estimated overall economic impact to Northeast Florida was $40 million based on the Florida Sports Foundation Formulas.
Adjournment:
There being no further business to discuss the meeting was adjourned at 11:50 a.m.
Minutes:    Annette R. Hastings-TDC 02/24/09 “Draft” Copy of Minutes/CityC
Tapes:       Audio Tapes 2 of 2-LSD

Materials:  Submitted to LSD 02/24/09
                  Approved TDC Minutes November 20, 2008 
                   Meeting TDC Notice February 19, 2009
                  Agenda               
                  Sign-in Sheet                
                  TDC January Financial Report 2009
                  Visit Jacksonville Quarterly TDC Summary Report Packet
                  FFCG Quarterly Report
                 Gator Bowl Association Handouts Konica Minolta Gator Bowl Game 2009   Applications Packets: 

                        Jacksonville Jazz Festival 2009
Cooperative Beaches Trolley Summer Service 2009

North Florida Invitational Osprey Challenge 2009

US Club Soccer National VIII Cup 2009

139th Annual Grand Session of M.W.U.G.L. 2009

Florida Order of Eastern Star 104th Annual Session 2009

20th International Conference on Teaching & Learning 2009

Gator Bowl Association/ACC Football Championship 2007

The PLAYERS Downtown Experience 2009

NOTE: “DRAFT” of Minutes from TDC meeting of February 19, 2008 to be approved at TDC Quarterly Meeting of May 21, 2009.
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